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OFFICE OF THE CITY COUNCIL
RESEARCH DIVISION

117 WEST DUVAL STREET, SUITE 425
4TH FLOOR, CITY HALL
JACKSONVILLE, FLORIDA 32202
904-255-5137

CITY COUNCIL SPECIAL INVESTIGATORY COMMITTEE ON JEA
AGENDA MEETING MINUTES
Virtual meeting via Zoom – no physical location

May 5, 2020
1:00 p.m.

Location: Virtual meeting via Zoom – no physical location

In attendance: Council Members Rory Diamond, Randy DeFoor, Brenda Priestly Jackson and Scott Wilson

Also: Council Members Al Ferraro, Michael Boylan, Ron Salem, Garrett Dennis; Jason Gabriel, Peggy Sidman, Paige Johnston, Chris Garrett, Jon Phillips – Office of General Counsel; Kyle Billy, Kim Taylor, Phillip Peterson – Council Auditor’s Office; Steve Cassada, Melanie Wilkes and Eric Grantham – Council Support Services; Jeff Clements – Council Research Division; Steve Busey – Smith, Hulsey and Busey law firm

Meeting Convened: 1:00 p.m.

Chairman Diamond convened the meeting and the attendees were introduced for the record. 

Mr. Diamond asked for an update on the progress of the committee’s request at its last meeting for the scheduling of interviews with 7 people. Steve Busey, the City Council’s special counsel for JEA issues, reported that Melissa Dykes, the Interim CEO of the JEA, has agreed through her attorney to give a sworn deposition to Mr. Busey in the next 2 weeks. Mr. Busey invited council members to provide specific questions they want covered with any of the interviewees. He said that former Office of General Counsel attorney Lynn Rhode has also agreed to be deposed in the next 2 weeks.

Mr. Busey reported that the City’s Deputy Chief Administrative Officer Stephanie Burch has declined to appear voluntarily to give a deposition. He communicated to her attorney that a refusal to voluntarily give a deposition could subject Ms. Burch to a subpoena requiring her to testify before the Special Committee in a public session and was told that Ms. Burch continued to decline to be voluntarily deposed. Chairman Diamond expressed great frustration with Ms. Burch’s refusal to cooperate and felt that her position as a City employee may well compel her to cooperate with the committee as a condition of her employment. General Counsel Jason Gabriel reviewed the options for obtaining testimony either voluntarily or under compulsion by means of a subpoena. Having been refused the voluntary deposition method, he said that the committee’s next two options are to request of Ms. Burch and of the Mayor’s Office that she appear voluntarily before a future meeting of the Special Committee to give testimony and, if that request is refused, then a subpoena could be issued to compel her appearance. Chairman Diamond felt that the committee had already asked for a voluntary appearance and he was inclined to proceed directly to a subpoena. Council Member Priestly Jackson cited a provision in Mr. Gabriel’s memo regarding asking an employee’s supervisor to direct that the employee to appear before the Council (in this case the Special Committee) to provide testimony and suggested that her supervisor (either Mayor Curry or Chief Administrative Officer Brian Hughes) could require her to appear. Mr. Gabriel said that it would be up to the Committee to decide if it felt its actions to date constituted a request to Ms. Burch’s supervisor to direct her to appear. Ms. Priestly Jackson asked for further clarification of the Code provisions regarding the mandatory cooperation of City employees with investigations and how that applies to Ms. Burch in this situation. 

Council Member DeFoor asked for clarification of what steps have been taken to date with regard to seeking Ms. Burch’s testimony. Chairman Diamond stated that after he was informed by Mr. Busey of Ms. Burch’s decision to decline to be voluntarily deposed, he called a representative of the City administration and informed them of Ms. Burch’s refusal to be deposed. He was not told at that time if the administration intended to direct her to cooperate with the committee or not. He recommended that the special committee communicate to Mayor Curry and CAO Brian Hughes that the Council expects them to direct Ms. Burch to cooperate with the committee as a condition of her employment pursuant to the Ordinance Code and that the committee also authorize the issuance of a subpoena should that action fail to produce Ms. Burch’s appearance. Council Member Priestly Jackson recommended that a formal letter be written to the Mayor and Mr. Hughes requesting the cooperation of their employee with the committee’s work and citing the specific provisions of the Ordinance Code applicable to this situation in order to ensure that all procedural steps are followed exactly.

Council Member DeFoor said she wants a favorable response in 1 day from the Mayor’s Office and if one is not received, then issue a subpoena immediately. Council President Wilson expressed concern about the ongoing federal investigation and whether that might have an impact on what happens before the Special Committee. Mr. Busey said he’s talked to the Assistant US Attorney handling that investigation about that issue and conveyed the City Council’s interest in coordinating or cooperating in any way so as not to impede their efforts. He was told that “you do your thing and we’ll do our thing” and each party should go forward on its own. Mr. Wilson said he’s not sure what testimony the committee can expect to hear from Ms. Burch if she’s compelled to testify against the advice of her attorney, who the City is paying for. Mr. Diamond said that Ms. Burch was an integral part of the ITN review process so the committee can’t complete its work without hearing her testimony, which she ought to be willing to do voluntarily pursuant to the Ordinance Code. Mr. Diamond said it is not at all unusual to have parallel investigations going on by several agencies at the same time.

Council Member Priestly Jackson said the committee needs to formalize its request to Ms. Burch’s supervisor in the Mayor’ Office in writing for the record with a very fast turnaround time for a response this week. Chairman Diamond requested the Office of General Counsel to draft a letter to the Mayor’s Office to require Ms. Burch to appear before the committee and testify as a condition of her employment; if no answer or a negative answer is received by Thursday of this week, the special committee will meet on Friday and authorize issuance of the subpoena. Ms. Priestly Jackson suggested that the letter be drafted and transmitted by Mr. Busey, with the General Counsel’s assistance as needed. Council Member DeFoor said that the outcome of the federal investigation may never be known, so the Special Committee’s work is extremely important. She also inquired about how Ms. Burch came to be represented by a private attorney at the City’s expense. 
Council Member Dennis said he is drafting a public records request to the administration for records on attorney representation of City and JEA employees. The City is going to have to cover Ms. Burch’s legal fees while the federal investigation goes on, so that shouldn’t be an excuse for her not to come before the special committee. Jason Gabriel said any public official or employee is entitled to their own attorney at their own expense while being questioned or investigated about City-related business and if they’re exonerated they are reimbursed by the City for those attorney costs. The Office of General Counsel can sometimes represent employees under investigation, but given the nature of this investigation of one branch of the government by another, it was felt that private attorneys were the best option. 

Council Member Boylan said he thought the purpose of the committee was to figure out whose idea it was to have an ITN process at JEA, and Ms. Burch didn’t come into the picture until much later, so he’s not sure what the committee’s interest is in hearing from her immediately. And given her duties in dealing with COVID-19 emergency, it may not be important to hear from her right now while she’s so heavily involved in so much of the City’s daily work. It’s not imperative to hear from her in the next week or two.
Council Member DeFoor said the need to hear from Ms. Burch is because she knows how things happened at the end of the process which is vital to working back toward the beginning. Council Member Priestly Jackson said she doesn’t think the committee’s scope is as narrow as Mr. Boylan stated it; they want transparency and to get to the truth, wherever that may lead, and Ms. Burch’s testimony will be crucial to getting there.

[bookmark: _GoBack]Motion (Priestly Jackson): the committee authorizes the drafting of a letter to the Mayor’s Office requesting that Stephanie Burch testify before the special committee or agree to a sworn deposition with special counsel, with a response to be provided by the close of business on May 7th – approved 4-0.

Document update
Mr. Busey related what documents have been received thus far (187,000). He is talking with OGC about why it’s so much less than the 3 million document figure mentioned earlier in the process to be downloaded into a drop box. Jason Gabriel said they have taken out the exempt and privileged documents and agreed to a fine-tuned set of search terms and that seems to account for the lower total. Any documents later determined not to be exempt or privileged will be added back to the searchable database as they are identified. Chris Garrett of the General Counsel’s Office said they’ve been told that the refinements to the searches produced 1.6 million relevant documents, and a subsequent refinement produced 370,000 documents, which were then scrubbed for privileged and exempt documents to reach the 187,000 currently available. Staff is training a computer to do automated searches to help identify exempt versus non-exempt documents. Council Member DeFoor said the documents she’s reviewed in the drop box thus far are fairly useless to the committee’s process and are not responsive to the 83 item document request. She perceives a deliberate attempt to prevent the Council from getting the information it’s seeking. Council Member Salem agreed that he’s not seeing anything useful in the documents made available thus far. He thinks Mr. Busey’s firm should be searching the documents and setting aside those that are relevant to the process into a separate file for council members to access.

Chairman Diamond said he will call another noticed committee meeting for 2 hours this Friday.

Meeting adjourned: 1:45 p.m.
Minutes: Jeff Clements, Council Research Division
jeffc@coj.net   904-255-5137
5.6.20    Posted 5:00 p.m.
3

image1.png




